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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, September 15, 2009.  Present were Duane Starr, Chairman, Henry Frey, Vice-Chairman, Douglas Thompson, Carol Griffin, David Cappello, and Linda Keith and Alternate 
Elaine Primeau.  Mrs. Primeau sat for the meeting.  Absent were Edward Whalen and Alternate Marianne Clark.  Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Mr. Starr called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Ms. Keith motioned for approval of the July 7, 2009, minutes, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received approval from Mesdames Keith and Griffin and Messrs. Starr, Frey, and Thompson.  Mrs. Primeau and Mr. Cappello abstained, as they had not been present at the July 7 meeting.
Mrs. Primeau motioned for approval of the July 21, 2009, minutes, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Frey, received approval from Mrs. Primeau and Messrs. Frey, Starr, and Thompson.  Mrs. Griffin and Ms. Keith abstained, as they had not been present at the July 21 meeting but noted that they have read the minutes and are familiar with the content.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4447 -  Nicholas and Barbara Cecere, owners, Cizek, Inc., applicant, request for 3-lot Subdivision, 2.19 acres, 107 Huckleberry Hill Road, Parcel 2810107 in an R15 Zone.  

Present to represent this application were Brian Denno, Denno Land Surveying and Consulting, LLC, and Paul Cizek, applicant, Cizek, Inc.
The public hearing for App. #4447 was continued from July 21, 2009.
Mr. Denno explained that the proposal is for a 3-lot subdivision on the north side of School Street; all lots meet the Town’s Regulations.  Mr. Denno noted that there is 100 feet between the house location for proposed Lot #2 and the house location for proposed Lot #3.  There is 96 feet from the corner of the house on proposed Lot #1 to the corner of the garage on proposed Lot #3.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Cizek noted that he reviewed with Mr. Kushner the distances from the proposed houses to the surrounding properties.  Mr. Kushner concurred.  
Mr. Cizek commented that the existing, surrounding houses are farther than 100 feet away from the proposed lots.  Mr. Starr commented that the closest houses to each other will be the two new houses proposed for the front lots.  Mr. Denno concurred and added that some evergreen plantings have been proposed to shield the back lot.  He noted that all the staff comments from the Town Engineer have been addressed.  The driveway and barn located at 113 Huckleberry Hill Road have been shown on the map; the driveway will be moved for sightline reasons.  The Town Engineer has recommended that the curb line for School Street be moved to help with traffic movement and sightlines; the applicant has agreed.  To minimize water draining down the hill into the flat areas of the site, the roof leaders and footing drains have been directed into the storm drainage system in School Street.
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Cizek explained that there is a concrete slab on the site that will be removed.  The slab is a foundation for a dog kennel that rusted and was removed.  Mr. Starr noted his understanding.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Denno noted that the driveway sightlines have been reviewed and the driveway for proposed Lot #3 comes down around the pond and heads east and then runs out to the road; the sightline to School Street is good.  Mr. Denno noted that there is no problem with the sightline for the other two proposed driveways.  He added that this project has received approval from the Inland Wetlands Commission.

In response to Ms. Keith’s comment regarding the sightline on School Street, Mr. Denno explained that sightline is determined by the State and the Town Engineering Department.  The sightline requirement for this area is 200 feet and there is adequate sightline to the intersection from all three driveway locations.  In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Denno noted that a section of the road will be widened to 22 feet, as currently it is only 17 feet wide.  Ms. Keith noted that there is a section of School Street, close to Verville Road, that is in very bad shape and she noted her concern with the heavy equipment that will be needed for construction.  In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Denno noted that the existing brook in the area will be protected by a conservation restriction.  In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Cizek noted that there is currently a culvert pipe from the pond that goes through the property which won’t be disturbed until the new one is completely installed.  Mr. Denno explained that the open water close to the road will be protected with filter fabric during construction; the area will be regraded in accordance with the comments from the soil scientist.  Mr. Denno further explained that the open water does not have any wetlands function except as storm water drainage.  Ms. Keith noted her concerns with the steepness of the property and the erosion that could occur during the building phase.  Mr. Denno stated that filter fabric will be installed around the entire site.  

Mr. Cizek pointed out that the Inland Wetlands Commission was quite thorough in their review and they are very good at what they do.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Denno noted that the topography of the site is high on the east side and drops down to the west.  There is a difference in elevation of 20 feet from the top of proposed Lot #1 to the bottom.  Mr. Cizek noted that the Town Engineer has requested that the contours be taken into account and that the drainage from each lot be handled separately.  Mr. Cizek added that there is a stone wall on the western border that runs all the way to the street; the stone wall divides the subject property from the neighbor to the west.  Mr. Cizek noted that the stone wall is elevated so water will not go through it.  He noted that the area will not be clear cut but some cutting will be done in areas where the Engineering Department has required changes for drainage purposes.  In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Cizek and Mr. Denno noted that no retaining walls are proposed.  In response to Ms. Keith’s concerns, Mr. Cizek reiterated that the Engineering Department has been very thorough with their drainage requirements.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s questions, Mr. Cizek commented that the rear driveway is approximately 250 to 300 feet long.  Mr. Denno noted that the pond is part of proposed Lot #3.  Mr. Cizek added that the pond will be part of a conservation restriction and some plantings will be added to provide a buffer to the surrounding areas.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Cizek noted that, initially, the pond was offered to the Town as open space but the Town declined it.  The pond is now located on and is part of proposed Lot #3.  Mr. Cizek added that the pond is not usable for much but the deer like it.
Mr. Starr noted that the applicant has offered a fee in lieu of open space land dedication.  
Mr. Cizek and Mr. Denno concurred.

There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4447 was closed.

App. #4448 -   BECO LLC, owner, Patricia Holton, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 18 Sandscreen Road, Parcel 3820018, in an I Zone.  

Present to represent this application was Patricia Holton, applicant and owner of My Dog’s Daycare.  

The public hearing for App. #4448 was continued from July 21, 2009.

Mr. Starr thanked Ms. Holton for the acoustical noise report and the letter from animal control. 

Ms. Holton noted that she checked with some of the neighbors on Sylvan Street today.  
Eric Dalka, 80 Sylvan Street, was contacted and he indicated that he had no complaints about 
the dogs.  She noted that she spoke with one other neighbor on Sylvan who noted that they also had no issues.  Ms. Holton noted that she spoke with the 3 closest neighbors located in Old Farms Crossing who indicated that they had no issues.  Ms. Holton noted that she has kicked 
out 2 beagles that were at the dog daycare on the 2 days that complaints were filed.  
Mr. Starr thanked Ms. Holton and noted that she has made a good effort.  Mr. Starr noted that the proposed sign meets the Regulations.  Mr. Kushner concurred.

There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4448 was closed.

App. #4452 -   Rotondo Pizza House, owner, Canton Sign Shop, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(3) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit roof sign, 279 West Main Street, Parcel 4540279, in a CR Zone.

App. #4453 -   Rotondo Pizza House, owner, Canton Sign Shop, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 279 West Main Street, Parcel 4540279, in a CR Zone.

Present to represent these applications were Joseph Garrity, Canton Sign Shop, and Paul Becker, Becker’s Jewelers.  
Mr. Starr reported that the proposed signs for Becker’s Jewelers are for a temporary, weekend use of the property located at 279 West Main Street.   Becker’s Jewelry will purchase precious metals and gems but nothing will be resold at this location.  Mr. Becker concurred and noted that he has been in operation in West Hartford for 31 years.   
In response to Mr. Kushner’s comment, Mr. Garrity explained that the roof sign is all aluminum and meets the requirements of the Building Code. 

Mr. Kushner noted that he has reviewed with Mr. Becker the Town’s Regulations in connection with temporary advertising and Mr. Becker is aware of the Town’s limitations on banners, flags, and balloons, etc., and has agreed to fully comply.  Mr. Becker noted his understanding and agreement.     
There being no further input, the public hearing for Apps. #4452 and #4453 was closed.
App. #4454 -   Nod Brook LLC, owner, National Sign Corporation, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit low-profile detached sign, 315 West Main Street, Parcel 4540315, in a CR Zone.

Present to represent this application was Darcie Roy, representing both National Sign Corporation and Nod Brook LLC.

In response to Mr. Cappello’s questions, Mr. Starr noted that the proposed sign will replace an existing detached sign located at Nod Brook Mall.  Ms. Roy noted that the letters will be pin mounted and three dimensional.  The lighting will be exterior and shielded. 
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4454 was closed.
App. #4455 -   East Avon Cemetery Association, owner, Otto Ruppert, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 15 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970015, in a CS Zone.

Present to represent this application was Otto Ruppert, on behalf of East Avon Cemetery Association.  

Mr. Ruppert explained that the East Avon Cemetery has been in existence for 200 years and has never been identified.  He clarified that the cemetery is no long associated with the Avon Congregational Church.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Ruppert noted that the cemetery is not active at this point.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Ruppert noted that the members of the cemetery pay for maintenance of the cemetery.  Approximately 100 years ago the cemetery created its own association, separate from the Avon Congregational Church. 
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Ruppert explained that the proposed sign will be placed 3 feet inside the fence and 12 feet from the northeast corner of the cemetery.  He added that there is really only one open location on the site for a sign.  
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4455 was closed.

App. #4456 -   Town of Avon, owner, Farmington Valley Arts Center, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(5) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a directional sign on existing street sign, intersection of Fisher Drive and Ensign Drive, in an IP Zone.

Mr. Starr noted that the proposed sign is 4 square feet in size but will be reduced to 2 square feet to comply with the Regulations.  Mr. Kushner concurred.

Mr. Starr commented that although the arts center closed recently, an approval for a 2-square-foot sign could be granted for use at a later time.   Mr. Kushner concurred.
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4456 was closed.
App. #4458 -   West Avon LLC, owner, Farmington Bank, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(7) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wall sign, 
427 West Avon Road, Parcel 3520427, in an NB Zone.

Present to represent this application was Steve Gemme, applicant, representing Farmington Bank.

Mr. Gemme noted that Farmington Savings Bank wants to change their name to Farmington Bank.  The bank will still function as a small community bank but it also has a large presence as a commercial lender, countrywide.  Mr. Gemme pointed out that the logo currently proposed on the sign may change.  
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4458 was closed.

App. #4457 -   Gordon Family Limited Partnership, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit new house construction within 150’ ridgeline setback area, 45 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090045, in an RU2A Zone.

Present to represent this application was David Gordon, owner.

Mr. Gordon noted that his proposal is to construct a new house at 45 Deercliff Road.  In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Gordon explained that the existing house on the site was used as a rental property for several years.  He noted that he would like to build a new house on this site for his family; the existing house has been torn down.  
Mr. Gordon displayed a rendering of the proposed house and noted that the original house was a one-story ranch.  He explained that the proposed house is 2-story and energy efficient.    

Mr. Gordon noted that he is a member of the Connecticut Homebuilders Association and is participating in a program sponsored by CL&P, known as the “Zero Energy Challenge”.  He added that the proposed house is approximately 6,000 square feet.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Gordon explained that the solar panels are located on the back of the garage.
Mr. Gordon displayed a site plan showing both the original house and the proposed house.  He noted that the footprint of both houses is essentially the same but the proposed house has a family room that projects out from the rest of the house.  He explained that the original house had a patio in the same location as the proposed family room for the new house.  
Mr. Starr noted that the proposed family room is the only part of the new house that would extend closer to the cliff than the existing house.  Mr. Gordon concurred.  Mr. Starr commented that the Commission strives to ensure that the houses built on the ridge are not overly visible from areas below.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s questions, Mr. Gordon submitted photos of the area that he took from the “buck stop”, per instructions from Town Staff.  He noted that he is proposing to remove 9 trees from the ridge on the subject site.  Mr. Starr noted his concern for the removal of 9 trees with only 2 trees to remain.  Mr. Gordon displayed a map showing the proposed view corridor and noted that 4 oak trees and 9 hemlocks/pines are proposed to come down.  Mr. Starr noted that 4 deciduous trees will remain.  Mr. Gordon concurred.  Ms. Keith noted that the 4 trees to remain have no leaves in the winter time.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Gordon explained that the solar panels will be located on the south part of the roof, which is the back of the garage.  Mr. Gordon commented that because the panels will be located on the back of the house, it should not be a problem for visuals from below.  In response to Mr. Kushner’s comment, Mr. Gordon noted that some clearing will occur in the side yard for shading in connection with the solar panels.  Mr. Gordon explained that the proposed house cannot be moved forward, away from the ridgeline, because of the location of the septic.  Mrs. Griffin commented that, lately, it seems like there hasn’t been a house built on top of the mountain that hasn’t had some reason why it can’t be moved back so it is not located right on the ridge.  She noted that the ridgeline protection area was established for a reason.  Ms. Keith noted that the ridgeline regulations are both local and State.  
Mr. Gordon pointed out the existing driveway on the plan and noted that a septic system can only be installed in undisturbed soil.  He noted that the septic is located on the other side of the driveway.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s questions, Mr. Gordon noted that the septic is an engineered system.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that the proposed house is located entirely in front of the ridgeline setback.  Mr. Starr pointed out that the original house was also located entirely in front of the ridgeline setback area.  Mr. Gordon concurred.  Mrs. Griffin commented that the old house has been taken down and the site should start from scratch.  

Ms. Keith commented that, in her opinion, the removal of the original house takes away any grandfathering that existed.  In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Gordon explained that the proposed septic is a gravity system and that is the reason for the chosen location.  

Mrs. Primeau commented that there is topography on the other side, to the north, that could accomplish the same thing.  In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Gordon pointed out that the existing well is located on the other side of an existing driveway and is a shared well with the 3 houses on the property.  Mr. Gordon noted that a new well will be installed for the proposed house.  
Mr. Frey noted that the proposed well will have to be located 75 feet from any septic but there should be plenty of room.  In response to Mr. Frey’s question, Mr. Gordon noted that the lot is 3.5 acres.  Mrs. Griffin commented that with 3.5 acres there is no need to encroach on the ridgeline.  
Mr. Starr asked Mr. Gordon if any alternative design plans have been prepared and questioned what would happen if the house was pulled back 50 feet or so.  In response to Mr. Cappello’s comment, Mr. Gordon pointed out the 150-foot ridgeline setback line.  Mr. Starr noted that the proposed house couldn’t be located entirely outside the 150-foot setback area.  Mrs. Griffin agreed but added that the house could still be pulled back quite a bit.  Mr. Starr noted that he would feel more comfortable if the bulk of the proposed house was moved back to the 75-foot setback line.  

After some discussion about the well, Mr. Cappello commented that the proposed well is not for drinking water, it will only be used for geo-thermal purposes.  In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Cappello noted that the drinking water will come from the existing well.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that the existing well will be located behind the engineered septic system.  Mr. Frey explained that the water lines will go around the septic system not through it.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that she would like to see an alternate plan.  
Mr. Kushner questioned whether the views would be compromised if the proposed house was pushed closer to the new septic system.  Mr. Gordon commented that he was hoping to have a larger yard in one area, as opposed to having 2 smaller yards.  
Ms. Keith noted that she is not comfortable with this plan; too many rules have been broken and people take advantage of the ridgeline all the time.  

Mrs. Primeau noted that the proposed house is entirely over the line.  Mr. Frey reiterated that the original house was also located entirely over the line. Mrs. Primeau commented that the original house was torn down.  Mr. Frey commented that Mr. Gordon may have had a perfect right to construct a second story on the original house.  Mr. Frey noted that the applicant doesn’t want a view of the “buck stop” any more than the residents below want a view of the proposed house.  

In response to Mr. Frey’s comment, Mr. Kushner agreed and noted that an addition to the original house would have been permitted under the Regulations.  Mr. Kushner explained that at the public hearing to adopt the ridgeline regulations, some Montevideo homeowners were present to voice their concerns about their ability to construct additions to their homes.  The ridgeline regulation was written so as to allow up to a 1,500-square-foot footprint with a two-story addition to an existing house.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that a 3,000-square foot addition would have been allowed to the original house without a permit.  Mr. Kushner noted that the applicant came to the Town in July hoping to get a building permit so he could begin construction and beat the weather and also to participate in the CL&P challenge.  He noted that the applicant was surprised to find out that he needed to file an application under the Ridgeline Regulations because the proposed footprint is very close to that of the original house.  
Mr. Kushner explained that the Staff felt an application was required because the proposed footprint projects further out to the cliff and also because the proposed house is two stories.  The applicant took a chance by demolishing the existing house but was fairly confident that he could receive an approval for something similar to his proposal, due to the history of the site.  

Mr. Kushner noted that in order to get a head start on the weather, the original house was just recently torn down.  Mr. Gordon concurred with Mr. Kushner’s comments.
After some discussion about the height of the original house, Mr. Gordon stated that the house had 14-foot ceilings.  Mrs. Primeau noted that she has a problem with the proposal, as the maximum height allowed is 35 feet; the house will be pushed closer to the ridgeline, and a lot of trees will be taken out.
Mr. Frey commented that he feels the proposed house shouldn’t be located any closer to the ridgeline that the original house was.  He added that he doesn’t think it is fair to require the proposed house to be pushed all the way back because the owner could have added onto the original house.  Mr. Frey reiterated that the homeowner doesn’t want to see the “buck stop” any more than the people below want to see this house.     
Mr. Cappello commented that the ridgeline setback is 150 feet and the entire original house was located within the 75-foot setback area.  He noted his agreement with Mr. Frey that he feels the proposed house is acceptable as long as it isn’t located any closer to the ridge than the original house.       

Mrs. Griffin commented that because the plan is to remove a lot of trees located behind the proposed new house location, it will be more visible than the original house. 

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Gordon noted that there are tall trees by the septic area.  Mr. Starr commented that if those trees are taller than the peak of the house, they break up the view of the house.  Mr. Thompson added that the trees eliminate the silhouette.  Mr. Gordon displayed a drawing showing the elevation from the “buck stop”; the drawing shows the existing trees compared to the height of the house.  Mrs. Primeau commented that the trees to remain are deciduous.  Ms. Keith commented that deciduous trees don’t offer a silhouette in the winter.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Gordon commented that he will use glass to cool the house rather than trees.  
Mr. Starr requested a revision to the plan that eliminates any protrusion beyond the existing house (i.e., the buildout on the proposed house closest to the cliff).  Mr. Thompson commented that the protrusion is approximately 35 feet.  
Ms. Keith commented that all the foundation areas for the proposed house should be located no closer to the ridge than any of the foundation areas for the original house.  Mr. Frey agreed and noted that preferably the distance would be further away from the ridge but definitely no closer.  Ms. Keith agreed that further away would be better.        
Mrs. Griffin noted her concerns with the reflective and shimmering effects that are produced from the glass on the houses when light hits it.  Ms. Keith commented that the glass on the houses on the ridge reflect when the sun is setting which causes distraction to drivers.  Ms. Keith reiterated that she doesn’t want to see another mistake on the mountain.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Gordon noted that solar glass would be used but added that he doesn’t know whether it is reflective or not.  
Mr. Starr commented that the plans should be revised to show that no part of the proposed house extends beyond the furthest western point of the old foundation, which includes pushing the proposed pool back.  Mr. Starr added that he would be much more comfortable with this application after this revision.  
In response to Mr. Thompson’s question, Mr. Gordon noted that the pool could be moved anywhere.  Mr. Thompson noted that he doesn’t have a problem with the pool being located on the side of the cliff, as it won’t be visible from below.  Mrs. Griffin commented that trees may have to be cleared to install the pool.  In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Gordon commented that 2 pine trees are proposed to be removed for the pool; the general area where the pool is proposed is open.  

Ms. Keith commented that she would like the applicant to consider adding some evergreen trees in areas where trees will be removed to provide a silhouette for the back.  She noted her discomfort with the current proposal being so close to the ridgeline and requested reconsideration of the proposed tree removal.  

Mr. Kushner requested that Mr. Gordon provide an inventory of the trees that will remain once the septic is installed.  He commented that possibly some evergreens could be added to supplement the trees that will remain on the yard side, as they wouldn’t interfere with the solar issues and the view.  Mr. Gordon noted his understanding.  
Mr. Starr commented that it may also be possible to add some trees on the cliff side where hemlocks are proposed to be removed, as this could provide some buffer for views from the valley.  He added that the addition of trees in this area should not affect the homeowner’s views for many years.    

Mrs. Griffin commented that views can be obtained without removing all the trees by utilizing the keyhole effect; the homeowner can see out without disturbing the natural beauty of the ridge from below.  
Ms. Keith commented that there is a way to trim the bottoms of evergreen trees to obtain a view without causing houses to be visible.

Mr. Gordon noted that he built a house at 6 Deer Ridge that has spectacular views but the house cannot be seen from Route 44.  Mrs. Griffin commented that she would like to see the same results for the proposed house.  Mr. Gordon explained that 6 Deer Ridge was constructed about 10 years ago and the house is located in front of the 150-foot ridgeline setback. The house at 
6 Deer Ridge is in the same location as the proposed house, right on the cliff.  

Ms. Keith commented that there are rules for the ridgeline now, as the ledge deteriorates.

In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Gordon noted that he doesn’t anticipate that blasting will be needed.  The construction at 6 Deer Ridge was accomplished with a rock hammer.  
Mr. Starr summarized the changes to the plans that are being requested.  He questioned whether the Commission would be comfortable with a revised plan that shows a proposed house located no further west than the existing foundation.  The Commission noted that they would be comfortable with that.  He commented that the replanting of 8-foot to 10-foot trees in front of the site would be preferable.  He requested that the applicant identify the trees that will be retained to the rear of the house, so as to get an idea of what the skyline will look like.  The Commission concurred.
Mr. Cappello commented that a continuous tree line is preferred so the house blends in and there is not a large hole viewed from the valley; it would be preferable to save the trees on the east side of the house.  
Ms. Keith apologized to Mr. Gordon for any delay but noted that the Commission has to learn from previous mistakes.  Mr. Gordon noted that builders in the past have clear cut lots and, unfortunately, he must pay for that.  He noted that his family has owned the subject property for over 30 years and they have built 5 houses; everything is done right.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Gordon stated that he is a green builder under the name of Poirier Homes.  Mr. Gordon noted that, to date, he has constructed 2 green homes.  

There being no further input, Mr. Starr indicated that the public hearing should be continued to give the applicant time to make the requested changes.

Mr. Thompson motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4457 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.

Mr. Starr addressed Mr. Gordon and requested that he work with Town Staff for plan revisions.  
Ms. Keith noted that she feels an overall revised tree plan is needed.  If the house is moved back to the 75-foot setback line, it may result in less tree removal.  Mr. Starr added that the only part of the tree plan that may change is the area where the proposed house extends beyond the western foundation.  
The public hearing was closed.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Ms. Keith motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider various public hearing items.  Mrs. Griffin seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   
App. #4447 -  Nicholas and Barbara Cecere, owners, Cizek, Inc., applicant, request for 3-lot Subdivision, 2.19 acres, 107 Huckleberry Hill Road, Parcel 2810107 in an R15 Zone.  

Mr. Thompson motioned for approval of App. #4447 subject to the following conditions:
1.
Applicant shall comply with all the requirements of the Town Engineer’s Staff Comments dated July 2, 2009, and September 15, 2009. 

2.
The Commission recognizes the applicant’s offer to make a payment in lieu of the dedication of open space.  The appraisal shall be reviewed and approved by the Commission prior to the filing and recording of the record subdivision plans.  In addition, in accordance with Town and State Regulations, a lien shall be placed on each of the lots which shall be satisfied prior to the conveyance of each lot.  

Ms. Keith noted her concerns with the condition of the road.  Mr. Kushner reported that the Town Engineer has studied this roadway extensively.  Mr. Thompson commented that he feels there is a limit to what can be expected of an applicant.  Mr. Kushner explained that the Town Engineer has tried to keep the request for improvements in scale with the scope of the project.  Ms. Keith commented that if this application is approved, the Town must fix School Street.  

Mr. Kushner noted that it is his understanding of the law that the Town has a responsibility to maintain its public roads for safe travel.  The Commission can require improvements of a developer but the improvements have to be in scale with the project size.  Mr. Kushner noted his agreement that if road improvements are needed (beyond what would be required of the developer) to make the road safe, it is the Town’s responsibility.  Ms. Keith commented that it must be addressed, as the road has deteriorated.  
The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received approval from Mesdames Primeau and Griffin and Messrs. Thompson, Starr, and Frey.  Ms. Keith and Mr. Cappello voted in opposition.  
App. #4448 -   BECO LLC, owner, Patricia Holton, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 18 Sandscreen Road, Parcel 3820018, in an I Zone.  

Mrs. Griffin motioned for approval of App. #4448.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.
App. #4452 -   Rotondo Pizza House, owner, Canton Sign Shop, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(3) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit roof sign, 279 West Main Street, Parcel 4540279, in a CR Zone.

App. #4453 -   Rotondo Pizza House, owner, Canton Sign Shop, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 279 West Main Street, Parcel 4540279, in a CR Zone.

Ms. Keith motioned for approval of Apps. #4452 and #4453.  The motion, seconded by 
Mrs. Griffin, received unanimous approval.

Mr. Thompson noted that the Special Exception criteria for Apps. #4452 and #4453 have been met. 

App. #4454 -   Nod Brook LLC, owner, National Sign Corporation, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit low-profile detached sign, 315 West Main Street, Parcel 4540315, in a CR Zone.

Mr. Cappello motioned for approval of App. #4454.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received unanimous approval.  
App. #4455 -   East Avon Cemetery Association, owner, Otto Ruppert, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 15 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970015, in a CS Zone.

Ms. Keith motioned for approval of App. #4455.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.

App. #4456 -   Town of Avon, owner, Farmington Valley Arts Center, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(5) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a directional sign on existing street sign, intersection of Fisher Drive and Ensign Drive, in an 
IP Zone.

Ms. Keith motioned for approval of App. #4456 subject to the following conditions:

1.
The sign shall be 2 square feet in size.

2.
The sign shall meet the requirements of Section VII.C.3.b.(5) of the Zoning Regulations, as well as MUTC standards for color. 

The motion, seconded by Mrs. Griffin, received unanimous approval.

App. #4458 -   West Avon LLC, owner, Farmington Bank, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(7) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wall sign, 
427 West Avon Road, Parcel 3520427, in an NB Zone.

Mrs. Primeau motioned for approval of App. #4458.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Griffin, received approval from Mesdames Primeau, Griffin, and Keith and Messrs. Starr, Thompson, and Cappello.  Mr. Frey abstained.  
OTHER BUSINESS
2010 Meeting Schedule

Mr. Thompson motioned to approve the 2010 meeting schedule.  The motion, seconded by 

Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.
Request for 90-day extension to file subdivision mylars - 415 Lovely Street - Apps. #4425/26
Ms. Keith motioned to approve a 90-day extension to file mylars in connection with an approved 2-lot subdivision located at 415 Lovely Street.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received unanimous approval.

NON PRINTED ITEMS ADDED TO THE AGENDA

Ms. Keith motioned to add the following two items to the agenda:

Request for 90-day extension to file subdivision mylars for Fairway Ridge LLC 

Request for 60-day extension to complete all work in connection with the Parsons Way Subdivision

The motion, seconded by Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.  
Request for 90-day extension to file subdivision mylars for Fairway Ridge LLC - Apps. #4421/22

Mrs. Griffin motioned to approve a 90-day extension to file subdivision mylars for Fairway Ridge LLC.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received unanimous approval.
Request for 60-day extension to complete all work in connection with the Parsons Way Subdivision - Apps. #4000/01
Mr. Kushner explained that the Town has been working closely with the developer to finish this project; the 5-year period expires on September 21, 2009.  The only remaining items are 3 light poles that must be installed but there have been delays on the part of CL&P.  The developer understands that the Town is holding a cash bond which could be used to guarantee the completion of this work.  Mr. Kushner commented that he feels 60 days is a reasonable amount of time to finish this project.  
Mr. Cappello motioned to approve a 60-day extension to complete all work in connection with the Parsons Way Subdivision.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.
STAFF REPORT

Mr. Kushner addressed the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone Regulations and noted that they are sometimes difficult to apply.  He explained that there isn’t a State law that requires each Town to adopt ridgeline regulations; unlike wetlands and aquifer protection, the ridgeline regulations are optional.  Mr. Kushner noted that the origin of the law involves protecting the unique environment that exists on the trap rock ridge that is unique to certain plant and animal communities.  This protection doesn’t involve what is seen by people, the view of the homes on the cliff.  Mr. Kushner acknowledged that the concern, for most people, is the visual effect but the Commission’s enabling authority relates to the proposed house construction and its impact on the natural environment which could disrupt certain plant and animal communities.  
In response to Mr. Kushner’s comments, Mrs. Griffin commented that the Commission should not permit tree cutting of any kind on the ridgeline.  Mrs. Primeau agreed.  
Mr. Kushner explained that the Commission not allowing any tree cutting on the ridgeline would be like the Wetlands Commission not permitting any tree cutting or any construction within 300 feet of a wetland.  Mr. Kushner noted that, by law, the Wetlands Commission is not allowed to do that.  They must analyze the value of the resource and analyze the construction project and its detrimental effect on that resource.  He noted that the Wetlands Commission doesn’t have the authority to make decisions on a subjective basis, their judgments are supposed to be based on scientific evidence but it is not an exact science.  All the evidence must be weighed; the value of the resource as well as the impact of the proposed activity must be considered.  
Ms. Keith commented that when a house is built on the ridge you are taking over an area and moving into a space where the animals like to cross.  Trees are taken down that hawks and other wildlife like to sit it.  She commented that if that much is taken away, that is the resource.  Constructing a house close to the ridge causes irrigation issues (i.e., planting grass).    
Mr. Kushner noted his agreement with Ms. Keith and added that the Commission does have authority under the Ridgeline Protection Regulations but the analysis should be the impact to the natural resource as opposed to aesthetic issues such as the reflectivity of the glass, the color of the house, or what the house looks like from the valley because some people may feel it diminishes their quality of life by not being able to view a tree line on the ridge.  
Ms. Keith commented that people laugh when the animals are discussed.  

Mr. Kushner noted that he has attended many Wetland Commission meetings where residents were in attendance who informed the Commission that they’ve seen wildlife in certain wetland areas and therefore no activity should be permitted.  Mr. Kushner noted that the review is not that simple.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Mr. Kushner provided the Commission with an update on pending legal issues.  
There being no further input, the meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk
LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on September 15, 2009, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4447 -   Nicholas and Barbara Cecere, owners, Cizek, Inc., applicant, request for 3-lot Subdivision, 2.19 acres, 107 Huckleberry Hill Road, Parcel 2810107 in an R15 Zone.  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS.  

App. #4448 -   BECO LLC, owner, Patricia Holton, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 18 Sandscreen Road, Parcel 3820018, in an I Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4452 -   Rotondo Pizza House, owner, Canton Sign Shop, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(3) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit roof sign, 279 West Main Street, Parcel 4540279, in a CR Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4453 -   Rotondo Pizza House, owner, Canton Sign Shop, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 279 West Main Street, Parcel 4540279, in a CR Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4454 -   Nod Brook LLC, owner, National Sign Corporation, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit low-profile detached sign, 315 West Main Street, Parcel 4540315, in a CR Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4455 -   East Avon Cemetery Association, owner, Otto Ruppert, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 15 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970015, in a CS Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4456 -   Town of Avon, owner, Farmington Valley Arts Center, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(5) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a directional sign on existing street sign, intersection of Fisher Drive and Ensign Drive, in an IP Zone.  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS.

App. #4458 -   West Avon LLC, owner, Farmington Bank, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(7) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wall sign, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 3520427, in an NB Zone.  APPROVED.

Dated at Avon this 16TH day of September, 2009.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, October 13, 2009, at 7:30 P. M. at the Avon Town Hall, on the following:

App. #4460 -
Valley Community Baptist Church, owner, Michael Cegan, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 590 West Avon, Parcel 4520590, in an R40 Zone.

App. #4462 - 
Central Connecticut Health Alliance, Inc., owner/applicant, request for 2-lot Subdivision, 2.31 acres, 121 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520121 in an R40 Zone.

App. #4463 - 
Central Connecticut Health Alliance, Inc., owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.5. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a waiver of the density requirement, 121 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520121, in an R40 Zone.

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall.  Dated at Avon this 29th day of September, 2009.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

